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STEERING COMMITTEE REPORT 

 

1. Senate Matters: Composition and Membership 

As of this writing, the Committee on Committees has completed its election of thirteen 

faculty Senators-at-large, as well as the CLT, and HEO, representatives; only the adjunct 

representative election is pending and is being conducted.  The Steering Committee wishes 

to thank the following Senators who will be completing our term with this May meeting for 

giving so generously of their time and attention to support Faulty Governance at 

Queensborough Community College: 

 Helene Dunkelblau 

 Deborah Fitzgerald-Royce 

 Joseph Goldenberg 

 Julian Stark 

 Matthew Trachman 

The Steering committee would also like to congratulate and welcome those faculty who will 

join—or rejoin—us for a term ending in 2012: 

 Philip Pecorino 

Michael Cesarano 

Paul Weiss 

Anne-Marie Bourbon 

Margaret Reilly 

Edward Volchok 

Patrick Wallach 

Barbara Blake-Campbell 

Jane Poulsen 

Jenny Lin 

Joanne Chiung Chang 

Brenda Hirsh 



Academic Senate Agenda-May 12, 2009—Attachment C 

 

2 
 

We are honored to welcome our Higher Education Officer Representatives: 

Ann Tullio 

Josephine Pantaleo 

We are honored to welcome our Computer Laboratory Technician  representative: 

Charles Prancl  

The Senate would also like to thank the Alternates who have graciously agreed to “stand 

by” should our body need them: 

Julian Stark 

Sara Rofofsky Marcus 

Indra Avens 

Nadine Donahue 

Regina Polizzotto 

Melanie Sehman 

Hamid Namdar 

Galatia Iakovou 

Amalia Rechtman 

Joseph Goldenberg 

Dion Pincus 

George Muchita 

 

2. Committee Matters: Composition and Membership 

A full roster of committee members was elected by the Academic Senate at our last meeting, 

April 21, 2009, and the Steering Committee is in receipt of the list of recommended 

Designees to the various Committees.  A few matters of committee assignment may yet be 

altered, depending upon the election of Steering Committee members, Parliamentarian, and 

Senate Technology Officer from the Senate floor at the May meeting.  The Steering 

Committee nonetheless wishes to thank all committee members who have served as members 

and committee officers, and who may be leaving committees where they have done 

exemplary service.  The Steering Committee asks only that Annual reports be forwarded to 

our outgoing secretary, Devin McKay, and to myself, so that these reports can be taking into 

consideration by the Steering Committee as it designs committee charges for the coming 

academic year.  
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3. Committee Matters: Activities 

 As of this writing, the work of the Special Committee to Develop On-Line Education 

at Queensborough is proceeding with the design of a Blackboard website to support 

committee transactions. Although delays in the repair of Blackboard may temporarily 

inhibit the work of this committee, the Steering Committee is particularly grateful to 

Dr. Edward Volchok, whose brainchild this committee is, for establishing this 

website, which will, we believe, give committee members an opportunity both to 

build an archive of their transactions, and to interact on line, which we believe may 

enhance the perception of committee members concerning the advantages and 

challenges of on-line interaction.   The Committee is scheduled to have its first 

meeting on May 12, 2009.   

 The Steering Committee would like to remind members of the Senate that a second 

visit from DVD Praxis Limited is scheduled to occur between May 12-14, 2009.  

Many of the faculty who participated in April these workshops described innovative 

assessment techniques they were already employing in on-line and traditional 

classroom courses, as well as in Information Literacy Sessions led by our library 

faculty.  (Faculty who could not participate may request power-point outlines of these 

sessions, very kindly provided by the faculty facilitators, from the Steering 

Committee chair.)  This new series of workshops promises to be just as stimulating, 

and so the Steering Committee would like to encourage faculty to attend. 

 At the request of Dr. David Sarno, the Steering Committee will be adding guidelines 

to the texts of the committee guides currently available at our governance website, to 

outline procedures for conducting committee business by e-mail.  While the conduct 

of business by e-mail offers the disadvantage of limiting confidentiality in committee 

transactions, it offers the advantage of allowing chairs to bring committee members 

together in the event that time pressures or disparate scheduling prevent committee 

members from assembling in a timely manner.  Accordingly, committee business may 

be conducted over the internet within the following parameters: 

 Matters under review cannot pertain to personnel or students where internet 

discussion would violate confidentiality requirements.  Grade changes, student 

awards; and personnel performance issues should never be discussed via e-

mail. 

 E-mail participation must reach a quorum (via a minimum number of 

responses) within a strict and pre-arranged time-limit. 

 The Steering Committee wishes to thank those committee chairs who have furnished 

copies of their minutes to Professor Constance Williams, our Senate Archivist. 

 As of this writing, there are two vacancies for the Steering Committee of the 

Academic Senate: for Vice-Chair, and for Secretary, as well as an opening for the 

new office of Senate Technology officer.  Eligibility for these offices is determined as 

follows, as per Article 1, Section 4, of the Senate By-laws: 

The Academic Senate shall elect a chairperson, a vice-chairperson, and a secretary 

for the Academic Senate, from among members elected at large to the Senate, for a 

one-year term. These three elected members of the Academic Senate shall constitute a 

Steering Committee of the Senate. The Academic Senate shall also elect two members 
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of the Senate; one to serve as Parliamentarian and one to serve as Senate Technology 

Officer. Nominations and elections for the Steering Committee of the Senate shall be 

conducted directly from the floor at the duly convened May meeting of the Academic 

Senate except in the case of the first Senate body.  

Interested faculty should contact the Steering Committee chair prior to the meeting of 

the Academic Senate on May 12, 2009. 

 

 

4. University and College Wide Matters with Direct Bearing on the Senate 

 

 Appended to this report is a copy of the CUNY Sexual Assault Policy issued by the 

office of Vice-Chancellor Garrie Moore, working in conjunction with the CUNY 

Sexual Assault Task Force.  The Steering Committee invites any senators or members 

of the College community who have comments or questions to share them with the 

members of the Steering Committee, so that we may forward them to the Executive 

Committee of the University Faculty Senate. 

 Faculty Governance Leaders have been asked by Dr. Manfred Phillip, chair of the 

City University Faculty Senate, to inquire on campuses concerning different 

strategies faculty might be adopting to deal with the latest difficulties that have arisen 

regarding Blackboard 8.  The Steering Committee has noted that several of our 

faculty have shown great resourcefulness in dealing with the present crisis, and so we 

would be grateful for any insights faculty might be willing to share with the UFS 

Leadership. 

 As per the report of the Middle States Evaluation team, it has been suggested that 

Queensborough scrutinize the coordination of institutional goals with the College 

Mission Statement.  President Marti has indicated that both the Faculty Executive 

Committee, represented by Professor Alex Tarasko, and the Steering Committee of 

the Academic Senate will be included in this process, and that these individuals will 

be given an opportunity to review any work of coordination undertaken by 

Queensborough’s office of Academic Affairs over the coming summer in September, 

2009. 

 The Steering Committee is in receipt of the following resolution, submitted to the 

Steering committee for consideration in the Academic Senate by Queensborough's 

committee of Chairpersons: 

   

  Whereas, the Academic Senate has previously set college policy designating the  

 final week of the Fall and Spring semesters for final examinations, and 

  Whereas, current practice has resulted in the college’s noncompliance with New 

 York State Department of Education guidelines regarding required contact  

 minutes per class hours; 
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  be it resolved that beginning in the Spring 2010 semester the final (15
th

) week of  

 the Fall and Spring semesters will be scheduled as the previous weeks, i.e., as a  

 full week of class, and not designated exclusively for the scheduling of final  

 examinations. 

                        Explanation:  In order to bring the college into compliance with the New York  

 State guidelines the college must add the requisite number of missing minutes for  

 every class, and the above resolution will satisfy that mandate in the least   

 disruptive manner of all the current options.  Departments and faculty may use the  

 scheduled class time in the final week of the Fall and Spring semesters to provide  

 instruction, to administer examinations, to perform other assessments, and/or to  

 conduct other academic activities with their classes, as is done in the Summer and  

 January Intersession semesters. 

 It has also come to the attention of the City University Faculty Senate leadership that 

the following resolution has been forwarded to the CUNY Board of Trustees for 

consideration, offering the following proposed amendment to Article IX of the 

Bylaws of the City University of New York Board of Trustees: 

 

RESOLVED, That the Bylaws of the Board of Trustees be amended as follows 

(additions indicated by underscoring): 

Section 9.1 Department Organization 

 

[No revisions to subsection a] 

 

b. The executive officer of the department shall be the department chairperson who 

shall be the department chairperson who shall be a professor, associate professor or 

assistant professor elected by secret ballot for a term of three years, except as 

provided below, by a majority vote of all the members of the instructional staff of the 

department who have faculty rank.  Proxy or mail voting shall not be permitted.  The 

department chairperson must be tenured or have been approved by the board for 

tenure at the time of his/her election, except in departments less than seven years old.  

Such elections shall be subject to the subsequent approval of the president and the 

board.  Department chairpersons may serve for no more than two consecutive terms, 

unless a waiver of this limitation is granted by the president because of unusual 

circumstances and in the best interests of the department and the college.  Service as a 

department chairperson for more than one-half of a three-year term will be considered 

service for a full term for purposes of determining eligibility of additional service. 

The present system of staggered departmental elections shall be continued.  The 

successor of department chairpersons shall be elected during the first full week in 

May at the expiration of the respective terms of office to take office as of July fist of 

the year in which they are elected and at the three year intervals thereafter.  Vacancies 

shall be filled by election for the unexpired term.  Notwithstanding anything in the 

foregoing to the contrary, in the library department, the president of the college shall 

from time to time recommend a member of the department to the board for 
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designation as chairperson.  Department chairpersons who are not tenured professors, 

associate professors, or assistant professors on January 1, 1976 may fill out their 

unexpired terms as chairpersons, subject to the provisions of section 9.1.(c) and 

9.6.(a) of these bylaws. 

 

[No revisions to subsections c, d, e. f. ge] 

 

RESOLVED, That the above-mentioned amendment take effect at the end of the term 

of department chairpersons starting in the 2009-2010 academic year. 

 

EXPLANATION:  The proposed amendment revises Article IX of the Bylaws to 

limit the service of department chairpersons to two consecutive terms.  Limiting a 

department chairperson’s service to two (three-year) terms will give more faculty the 

opportunity to serve as chairpersons, performing an important service to the 

department and to the college. As different faculty members have diverse viewpoints 

and leadership styles, the department will benefit by having new department 

chairpersons who will bring fresh ideas and approaches to managing their 

departments. The college president may waive this term limit because of unusual 

circumstances and in the best interests of the department and the college (e.g., a very 

small department where there is literally no one else who could serve as chairperson). 

In order to avoid disturbing the elections that have just taken place or having special 

elections for department chairpersons who have served longer than this term limit 

allows, this amendment will take effect at the end of their terms starting in the 2009-

10 academic year. 

 

 

On May 1, 2009, the CUNY Council of Faculty Governance leaders voted 

unanimously to reject this proposal.  The Steering Committee of the Academic Senate 

is now urging members of the Academic Senate of Queensborough Community 

College to pass the following resolution: 
 

Whereas,  the CUNY Board of Trustees will be asked to vote in June on a Bylaws 

change that would impose a two-term limit on elected department chairs (text 

from OGC on obverse, undated), and  

Whereas, the Queensborough Community College Chairpersons Committee is 

unanimously opposed to the proposal by Chancellor Goldstein to limit chairs’ 

terms to two consecutive three-year terms; 

 

Whereas, the Council of Faculty Governance Leaders voted unanimously on May 

1 to reject the proposal for the reasons cited below: 

 1) Faculty members' right to elect a chair of their departments to represent them is 

 an important power.  Any Board action to limit or truncate this power can only be 

 viewed as an attack on faculty governance and faculty voice.  
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 2) Mechanisms already exist to remove chairs at any time who are not performing 

 adequately, especially presidential action. 

 3) The Bylaws already require that elections take place by secret ballot every 3 

 years, which ensures that all eligible faculty have an opportunity to be elected if 

 the faculty of  the department deems it in the best interest of the department and 

 the college. 

 4) The job of chair is complex:  acquiring the expertise to do it well takes time, 

 making continuity valuable. 

 5) The proposed maximum 6-year term for chairs is not consistent with the 

 current 7-year tenure clock.  An important function of chairs is to mentor younger 

 faculty from their hiring to their getting tenure.  Shortening the term of chairs 

 would significantly disrupt this process. 

 6) Lack of proper consultation:  the proposal surfaced two weeks ago, just before 

 the end of the semester and after the point at which many college senates have 

 already had their final meeting of the year. 

Therefore, Be It Resolved,  that the University Faculty Senate joins the Council of 

Faculty Governance Leaders in urging the Board of Trustees to reject this 

proposal. 

 

 

 

 Finally, President Marti and the Steering Committee of the Academic Senate would 

like to propose the following resolution of thanks to Dr. Dan King: 

 

Whereas, Dan L. King has served Queensborough Community College for the last 2 1/2 

years as the Vice President for Academic Affairs, 

 

Whereas, during his tenure Dr. King demonstrated leadership in guiding the faculty of 

the College in pursuing excellence in the teaching and learning process, and 

 

Whereas, during his tenure the concept of the Freshman Academies for all FT/FT 

students was refined, and 

 

Whereas the Academic Senate of Queensborough celebrates the many accomplishment 

of this fine educator, 

 

Be it Therefore Resolved that the Academic Senate of Queensborough extends its 
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appreciation and felicitations to Dan L. King and wishes him unparalleled success in his 

future endeavors. 
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